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ACADEMIC DEAN AND PROVOST INSTRUCTION 5420.4C  
 
From:  Academic Dean and Provost  
 
Subj:  HONORS PROGRAMS 
 
1. Purpose.  To establish rules for the Honors Programs. 
 
2. Cancellation.  ACDEANINST 5420.4B.  No special markings appear because 
this instruction is a complete revision.  The instruction should therefore be 
read in its entirety.  
 
3. Background.  On 24 July 1984, the Secretary of the Navy directed that the 
Superintendent establish honors programs in history, political science and 
such other humanities and social science majors as may be deemed appropriate 
and that such programs should lead to honors degrees.  Accordingly, an honors 
program was established for the Class of 1988 and later classes in the four 
Division III majors.  These departmental honors programs were expected to 
accomplish the following: 
 
   a. Build on existing quality in humanities and social sciences. 
 
   b. Integrate programs with the revised humanities and social sciences core. 
 
   c. Provide academic challenge for qualified midshipmen. 
 
   d. Yield improvements in the regular humanities and social sciences major 
programs through innovation and development in the honors courses.  
Subsequently, honors programs were established in Mathematics and 
Oceanography with similar goals. 
 
4. Honors Program Committee.  The Honors Program Committee will consist of 
the chairs, or their designees, of each department offering an honors program 
and will advise the Academic Dean and Provost on matters concerning the 
Honors Program.  The committee will elect its chair annually. 
 
5. Honors Program Requirements. In order to graduate with Honors in a major 
offering an honors program, a midshipman must meet the same standards in 
honor, conduct, military performance, physical education and summer training 
as required for all degrees at the Naval Academy.  In addition, the 
midshipman must complete the honors matrix for that major and achieve the 
following standards of academic performance. 
 

a. A minimum CQPR of 3.0 in all courses required for the core academic 
program plus EN200 and EM300 or their equivalents. 
 
   b. A minimum CQPR of 3.5 in all courses that comprise the majors portion 
of the honors major.  Core courses in the discipline will not be included in 
this computation.  
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   c. No grade of "D" or "F" on the final transcript in any academic or 
professional course is permitted. 
 
6. Courses in Honors Majors.  The matrices of honors majors may include more 
courses than in the regular major and they may include courses that are more 
rigorous than in the regular major.  Honors majors may include special 
courses such as seminars, research seminars, colloquia, theses, and advanced 
topics.  These will be listed as XX500-510 where XX refers to either HE, FE, 
HH, FP, SO, SM, or SA. Moreover, 
 
 XX500, 501, and 502 will designate two credit courses, 
 XX503, 504, and 505 will designate three credit courses, and 
 XX506-XX510 will designate four credit courses.  
 
Honors supplement courses will have a credit structure of (1-0-1), or (0-2-1) 
and will be designated as follows: 
 
 XX520, 521, 522 are (1-0-1) 
 XX523, 524, 525 are (0-2-1) 
 
7. Entry to Honors Program. Each department may set its own criteria for 
entry to its honors major, keeping in mind the criteria for receiving honors 
at graduation specified in paragraph 5.  Department chairs will notify the 
Registrar when a midshipman moves from a regular major into the corresponding 
honors major. 
 
8. Exit from Honors Program. Once enrolled in an honors program, a midshipman 
may disenroll voluntarily only at the end of a semester.  The chair of the 
department administering the major may disenroll a midshipman who is failing 
to meet the requirements specified in paragraph 5 by notifying the midshipman 
and the Registrar.  A midshipman who has a CQPR of at least 2.0 and 
successfully completes all requirements for a degree with honors except for 
one or more of the standards of performance specified in subparagraphs 5a, 
5b, or 5c will graduate with a Bachelor of Science degree in the regular 
major, but without the honors designation. 
 
9. Recognition of Achievement. The diploma and transcript of a midshipman 
successfully completing an honors major will bear the notation "Bachelor of 
Science, <Major>, with Honors."  An award, sponsored by the Naval 
Intelligence Foundation, will be presented to that honors major graduate in 
each class deemed to have performed best in the Honors Program by the Honors 
Program Committee.  Consideration for this award shall take into account the 
capstone papers written by the midshipmen. 
 
10. Action. Departments administering honors majors will nominate honors 
degree recipients to the Academic Dean and Provost via their Division 
Director and the Registrar well in advance of graduation.  The Registrar will 
call for these nominations in time to prepare diplomas. 
 
 
 
 
 
 W. C. MILLER 
 
Distribution: AC 


